
                                           

Construction Tender Award - Terry Fox Public School 

Addition and Renovation 

To: Finance, Budget and Enrolment Committee 

Date: 12 May, 2021 

Report No.: 05-21-4091 

Strategic Directions 

 Allocate Human and Financial Resources Strategically to Support Student Needs 

Recommendation 

It is recommended that  

(a) Everstrong Construction Ltd. be awarded the contract for the construction of a 

28,000 square foot childcare and classroom addition, including interior 

renovations and alterations, for Terry Fox Public School, Ward 20, in the amount 

of $11,550,500 plus HST, subject to Ministry of Education (EDU) approval; 

(b) Proceeds of Disposition (POD) funding of up to an additional $2.08 M. be utilized 

to cover the capital shortfall, in the event that the EDU does not provide 

additional capital priorities funding.  

Context 

The TDSB’s business case was submitted to the EDU in July 2015 indicating the need 

to construct an addition at Terry Fox PS to address enrolment pressures in the North 

Scarborough area. On 9 November 2015 the EDU provided approval of the Board’s 

business case with the inclusion of a childcare centre. The EDU granted initial capital 

priorities and childcare capital funding in the amount of $8,082,471. 

 

The scope of the project has been developed during the design process with input from 

school staff and the community through Core Design Team (CDT) and New School 

Review Team (NSRT) meetings. The scope of the project will consist of the following 

elements (see Appendix A for partial plans): 

 



● A new 2 storey addition abutting the west elevation of the existing school with 10 

regular classrooms, a multipurpose room, a new art room, library, a fully licenced 

5 room childcare centre, and ancillary spaces to support the operation of the 

school. 

● Conversion of existing library into 3 new classrooms and 3 existing classrooms 

into 2 kindergarten rooms. 

● A new parking lot and student pick-up/drop-off loop has been incorporated into 

the design to alleviate student safety concerns as previously students were 

dropped off on Wintermute Blvd. 

● New exterior play areas with surface treatments and amenities for a JK-8 school 

and the childcare centre. 

● The number of pupil places will increase from 355 to 631 pupil places, plus 88 

total childcare care spaces. 

 

In March of 2019, the TDSB requested Approval to Proceed (ATP) to Tender from the 

EDU. As part of the ATP, project funding shortfalls were identified to the EDU in which 

an additional $4,090,352 was requested to cover the anticipated project costs. The EDU 

subsequently provided ATP to Tender on 26 January 2021 with an approval of 

additional funding in the amount of $4,146,543. The resulting total Project Funding is 

$12,229.014, of which $9,457,164 was allocated to construction. As a result of the 

lowest bid exceeding the allocated funding, EDU approval is required for this project. 

This must occur prior to an award and the signing of a construction contract. 

Action Plan and Associated Timeline 

The project was issued for tender on 25 March 2021 to seven pre-qualified General 

Contractors (GCs) and closed on 21 April 2021. Of the seven pre-qualified GCs only 

two bid submissions were received from Everstrong Construction and JR Certus 

Construction. 

The contractors who declined to submit a bid for the project provided the following 

explanations: one contractor had a shortage of staff due to a COVID outbreak, other 

contractors declined due to scheduling and workload conflicts with other projects, and 

one declined due to delays in obtaining the required insurance. 

The pricing received from the low bidder is approximately $2,000,000 over the currently 

approved construction budget of $9,457,164. The EDU was informed 23 April 2021 of 

the construction overage and the TDSB issued a revised ATP on 25 April 2021 to 

request additional funds in the amount $2,082,359. The increased pricing reflects 

current market conditions, both locally and globally, with increased labour costs as well 

as increases in materials and equipment costs. Appendix B is a letter from the 

consultant regarding the increased costs. 



It is not clear if the EDU will provide additional capital priorities funding or if the EDU will 

approve utilization of POD to cover the overage.  

Construction is currently targeted to commence in July 2021, with an anticipated 

construction duration of 18 months. The construction start is subject to issuance of 

building permits by the City of Toronto and EDU approval. A Letter of Intent will be 

issued to the contractor upon receiving EDU approval, which will allow the contractor to 

order long lead-time equipment and order shop drawings in anticipation of starting 

construction once the building permits are received.  

Resource Implications 

Total Project Cost (inclusive of construction overage): 

Construction Cost      $11,550,500.00 
Soft Costs       $  1,499,570.00 
Project Contingency      $     958,714.00 
HST        $     302,590.00 
 
Total                                                                               $14,311,374.00 
 
Less Previously Approved Funding   $12,229,014.00 
 
Additional Funds Requested from EDU                        $  2,082,360.00 

The previously approved funding was allocated from $8,844,432 Capital Priorities 

funding and $2,730,912 Childcare Capital funding, as well as $653,670 in POD funding. 

This report recommends approval of up to an additional $2.08 M POD funding in the 

event the EDU does not support the additional Capital Grant funding but does allow for 

the use of POD. 

Communications Considerations 

A community update on the current project status has been drafted and reviewed with 

the Principal, Superintendent, and Trustee. The update will be provided to the 

community upon receiving EDU approval, advising of the anticipated start of 

construction.  

Board Policy and Procedure Reference(s) 

Not Applicable. 

Appendices 

● Appendix A: TFPS Partial Project Drawings 

● Appendix B: Consultant Tender Review Letter 

 



From 

Craig Snider, Interim Associate Director, Business Operations and Service Excellence at 

Craig.Snider@tdsb.on.ca or 416-395-8469 

Maia Puccetti, Executive Officer, Facility Services, Sustainability and Planning at  

Maia.Puccetti@tdsb.on.ca or 416-395-4566  

Marisa Chiu, Interim Executive Officer, Finance at Marisa.Chiu@tdsb.on.ca or 416-395-3563 

Terry Leventos, Senior Manager, Capital Services and Data Systems at 

Terry.Leventos@tdsb.on.ca or 416-395-4566 
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